[image: image1.jpg]o a =

MOAA

Military Officers Association of America




“Never Stop Serving”

Arkansas Military Officers Association of America (MOAA)

Council of Chapters (COC)

P.O. Box 180755

Fort Smith, Arkansas 72918
Minutes of the Arkansas MOAA Council of Chapters (COC) Meeting, Mike’s Place, 808 Front St, Conway, AR, 23 July 2022
  The quarterly Arkansas MOAA Council of Chapters (COC) meeting was held on 23 July 22, 11:00 AM at Mike’s Place in Conway, AR. The following is a synopsis of the meeting.
  CALL TO ORDER: CofC Pres Don Berry. Don Berry called the meeting to order at 11:10 AM.
  INVOCATION: CofC Chaplain Sam Sansom. Sam Sansom gave the invocation.
  PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCDE: Sam Sansom led the Pledge of Allegiance.
  QUORUM. 8 of the 9 MOAA chapters in Arkansas were represented. John Posey (CofC Sec - Darby Chapter) declared that a quorum was present with 11 in attendance. Attendees were: 
Don Berry (CofC Pres/Central Ark Chapter (CA))    John Posey (CofC Sec/Darby Chapter (DAR))

Frank Dell (North Ark Chapter (NOA))                      JoAnn Dell (NOA)     



Keith Blackman (Northeast Ark Chapter (NEA))       Howard Dunn (NEA)

Mike Benefield (River Valley Chapter (RV))              John Weidert (Hot Springs Village Chapter (HSV))

Harv Shelton (HSV)                                                   Sam Sansom (CofC Treas/Northwest Ark Chapter (NWA))   James House (Southeast Ark Chapter (SEA))          (Absent was the Bella Vista Chapter (BV))
  MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: CofC Sec John Posey. Minutes from the 23Apr22 meeting were posted on the website at www.moaa-arkansas.org, Don Berry asked John Posey to cover the highlights.
MOTION by Sam Sansom, to accept the minutes, 2nd by Mike Benefield, CARRIED.
  SECRETARY’S REPORT: John Posey. John Posey asked if the Ark Veterans Coalition (AVC) needed to be notified of the appointment of Anita Deason as MOAA’s 3rd rep to the AVC and does dues need to be paid? Don Berry stated that he had already notified the AVC and dues were paid.

  TREASURER’S REPORT: COC Treasurer Sam Sansom. 8 of the 9 chapters (BV being the only exception) have paid their $1 per member dues to the council so thank you. Current bank balance is $3,041.83 including a deposit from MOAA for $1350 as a travel stipend. Sam stated that a draft SOP for use of these funds has been provided and is on the agenda later in today’s meeting. 

MOTION by John Posey to accept the Treasurer’s Report, 2nd by John Weidert, CARRIED.
  PRESIDENT’S REMARKS: Don Berry. Don Berry set up a projector and displayed the agenda on screen as well as the following additional slides.

    MOAA Quarterly President’s Meeting. There was unanimous thoughts expressed from many states (AR, CA, OH, IL, GA to name a few) on membership challenges with Don Berry and the CA rep being outspoken on the need for MOAA to provide leads to all chapters. MOAA’s reluctance is based on legal/privacy issues and the MOAA Board sets policy - which the staff must implement. John Posey asked how many leads do most chapters see on the non real time tracker on www.MOAA.org? 4 to 5 monthly leads were the most any chapter has seen and Sam Sansom pointed out that leads are only generated if MOAA members make some type of change with MOAA (and only those that have opted in to be contacted).   
  MOAA Monthly Roundtable.  Don Berry reported on Ark’s JROTC/ROTC engagement efforts and encouraged all to log in to these online meetings.

  Catchment Area Update. Don Berry submitted Ark’s update in March 2022 and by May 2022 it appeared that MOAA had not yet updated it. The defunct Hot Springs chapter is still in MOAA’s database as well as Memphis vs. the NEA chapter and the Texarkana area zip codes still being messed up. He has asked MOAA to update Ark’s ASAP in advance of possible email blast message requests for our 3 ailing chapters (SEA, NOA & BV). 

  Advocacy in Action (AiA). COLA legislation looks to be on track but the House rules committee removed the Major Richard Star Act language out of the Nat’l Defense Authorization Act (NDAA). This act would allow a Veteran with a combat-related disability and fewer than 20 years of credible service to receive retirement pay, without reduction, concurrent with disability compensation. This issue is still being worked with hopes of legislation from the senate.   
  NEW BUSINESS: Don Berry.
    Travel Stipend SOP. Sam Sansom provided a copy of his draft SOP to all and as well as it being posted on the website. John Posey asked if reimbursement of council officers for their travel was included in the SOP? Don Berry stated that those travel reimbursement requests should be addressed via a motion at council meetings. Don Berry recommended that there be no expiration date on the SOP as once travel funds are expended no more reimbursements would be processed and that we should ask MOAA for 2023 funds.  

MOTION by John Posey to approve the travel stipend SOP with one exception that there be no expiration date. During discussion Keith Blackman offered an amendment to the motion that outside travel (by COC officers for example) be handled on a case-by-case basis. John Posey agreed to these amendments so an AMENDED MOTION to approve the travel stipend SOP as published but with no expiration date and the added stipulation that outside travel reimbursement requests would be handled on a case-by-case basis, 2nd by James House, CARRIED.
    Extend Ark Game & Fish Commission (AG&FC) Benefits to Gold Star Families. John Posey handed out a 15 July 2022 resolution from the AVC as well as a sample letter VSO’s can use to write to the Director of the AG&FC on this issue. Additionally, these documents are posted to the council website. Pertinent excerpt from the AVC’s resolution is:

  NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by a unanimous vote their Friday, July 15, 2022, meeting, THE ARKANSAS VETERANS COALITION:

  RESPECTFULLY REQUESTS THE ARKANSAS GAME & FISH COMMISSION RECOGNIZE ARKANSAS CITIZENS THAT ARE VETERANS WHO HAVE HONORABLY SERVED THEIR NATION AND THE IMMEDIATE FAMILY MEMEBRS OF GOLD STAR FAMILIES WHO HAVE LOST A PATRIOT KILLED IN ACTION BY PROVIDING THE FOLLOWING BENEFITS:

  FOR VETERANS:

· A SPECIAL HUNTING SEASON,

· A LOTTERY HUNT FOR DISABLED VETERANS, AND 

· LICENSE FEE REDUCTION FOR COMBAT WOUNDED (PURPLE HEART RECIPIETNENTS) WITHOUT REGARD TO PERMANENT DISABILITY RATING LEVEL.
  FOR GOLD STAR IMMEDIATE FAMILY MEMEBRS (FATHER, SON, SON, DAUGHTER OF KIA):  BE OFFERED FREE LIFETIME DEER HUNTING LICENSE AND FISHING LICENSE TO INCLUDE TROUT TAGS.

Mike Benefield asked if perhaps we (as Veterans) were ‘going to the well too often’ in asking for dispensation on behalf of Veterans and also pointed out some spelling/grammatical errors in the documents. Don Berry stated that this is a policy change request and likely wouldn’t require legislation so he stated that he would draft a letter to the AG&FC, on MOAA letterhead, in support of the AVC’s resolution.
  OLD BUSINESS: Don Berry. 

    AiA. Don Berry stated that we had good CODEL support on the issues but that due to the continuing resolution the 4.6% COLA couldn’t be implemented so Congress may look at adding 1% to it? Last year the Basic Needs Allowance (measured at 120% of the poverty level – affecting the lower ranks of the military) took Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) out of the calculation which will help our servicemen and their families.
    2023 Legislative Priorities. Don Berry stated that establishing an annual list of ‘priorities’ was an out-dated way to conduct advocacy business and that 80% of time spent in legislative engagement efforts was with state agencies on rules/policy/implementation with only 20% on the time spent on actual legislation.
    ROTC/JROTC Engagement – Engagement, Recognition and JROTC Expansion Effort. Don Berry stated that ROTC and JROTC are 2 distinct and separate programs. He applauded the NWA chapter for their ROTC engagement and the HSV chapter for their JROTC efforts. He is working with Harold Tucker (AUSA Pres and a member of the CA MOAA chapter) on Guardsmen augmenting JROTC cadre, possibly making the National Guard’s Profession Education Center (PEC) at Camp Robinson a national JROC cadre training center and possibly transferring JROTC prepotency from DoD to the National Guard Bureau (NGB)? Rationale is that most JROTC programs have a National Guard unit close by. Frank Dell discussed the difficulty filling JROTC cadre positions. Sam Sansom said part of the NWA chapter’s recent growth is due to opportunities to serve in their ROTC engagement with the UofA ROTC program. Don Berry said that our programs don’t need to just focus on awards and medals and stated that in the past it was embarrassing to him for us to only show up once a year at awards ceremonies. Don Berry wants Roger Rickard to form an ROTC/JROTC Engagement Committee and include Harv Shelton from the HSV chapter, Harold Tucker from AUSA, Don Berry and ask for reps from the chapters. He wants them to meet in the next couple of weeks.

    Restore Chapter Health, Chapter Checklists, Assist from Other Chapters and Assist in Broadcast Message Drafting for MOAA Email Blasts. Don Berry stated that we should use MOAA’s blast email message to assist the Bella Vista, Southeast Ark and North Ark chapters. Don Berry asked Sam Sansom and Mike Benefield to be a committee to assist these chapters in drafting their blast messages and meet in late Sep 22 after MOAA has corrected chapter zip code catchment areas. He also stated that a healthy MOAA chapter in northern Ark could help in the effort against Veteran suicide in Baxter County which is one of the 3 counties in the Gov’s Challenge suicide prevention effort. Frank Dell mentioned the distance from Harrison to Mountain Home as a deterrent to recruiting members from there. Don Berry mentioned that Mountain Home may have enough MOAA members to have their own chapter or be a satellite of the Harrison chapter? John Posey remarked that other VSO’s had changed from week night meetings to Sat’s and invited spouses in their recruiting efforts. Keith Blackman echoed this saying that the NEA chapter went to Sat meetings and attendance is better. John Weidert said that the HSV chapter meets for a Monday AM breakfast which is popular. Sam Sansom said that the NWA chapter has hosted a recruiting event at Ark Naturals baseball games. Don Berry said the CA chapter had done the same at an Ark Travelers game. Sam Sansom asked for authority to apply for MOAA grants for chapter rescue events for BV, SEA and NOA as well as Committee Module authority to look at current membership for these 3 chapters, granted by Don Berry. Don Berry suggested that the 2 chapters with specific towns as their names (Bella Vista and Hot Springs Village) look at establishing a ‘DBA – doing business as’ name that is more regional to assist with recruiting?

  100% Disabled Veteran Sales Tax Exemption Issue. John Posey provided the following hard copies (and posted these to the website); the AVC’s PowerPoint briefing packet, a sample letter for Veteran Service Organizations (VSO’s) to send to the Gov’s office and their state legislators, copies of emails where various news media outlets expressed interest in covering the issue, the AVC’s Press Release supporting this issue and a sample email for VSO’s to use to email the Gov’s office and their state legislators in favor of this issue. John Posey outlined the issue, stated that Ark had a $1.63 billion surplus and the Governor had called a special session for 8Aug22 to address the surplus and that the AVC was sponsoring a Veteran Service Organization (VSO) ‘grass-roots’ effort to get the Gov to add this to the agenda for the special legislative session or for the legislature to add it (which requires a 2/3 majority to do this). He stated that the AVC was unanimously in favor of this bill and that he was in close contact with the bill’s primary sponsor in the House, State Rep Cindy Crawford (Dist 51) and that we have made one recent change to the proposed bill where we would only be asking to exempt the 6.5% state sales tax and not all county, city, school and other local tax assessments. He explained that this measured approach was being taken to possibly lessen any objections from the county judges association and the Ark municipal league and that Rep Crawford had stated that she would likely ask for these additional taxes to get to a complete sales tax exemption for 100% Disabled Veterans in the future. John Posey asked the Ark MOAA Council for chapters for their support of this initiative and stated that he had brought this issue up many times in past meetings over the years and asked if anyone had questions? Don Berry then acknowledged that John Posey had been bringing this issue forward since about 2015 then took over the discussion and spent the next 20 plus minutes displaying a number of slides and bringing up various points of disagreement he had with the this proposed legislation. He said he “couldn’t count the number of calls he had received from state legislators asking why this was being proposed.” John Posey asked if he had deliberately made these slides in an effort to convince Ark MOAA to not support it to which Don Berry answered “yes, these are my slides”. 
Point of Order: There were probably in excess of 15 PowerPoint slides each with multiple bullet comments – the exact number being unknown to the Council Sec as no hard copies were provided for the council members. These slides were not referenced on the agenda for this meeting, nor were they provided to the membership in the ‘meeting packet’ that is routinely provided to all chapters prior to council meetings. They were not provided to the council webmaster ahead of time so they could be posted to the Ark MOAA council website (www.moaa-arkansas.org). Due to these factors an exact word-for-word recounting of these slides’ content and all discussion points was impossible. Only some of the major points of discussion could be recorded for these minutes even though there were many bullet comments in these slides against this initiative. The debate and verbal exchanges grew very contentious with Don Berry (against the issue) first exchanging with John Posey (for the issue) then later in the discussion, Sam Sansom from the NWA chapter (for the issue).  

Don Berry made the point that this sales tax exemption was unworthy of consideration as it did not even amount to as much money as the federal COLA these 100% disabled Veterans receive and had a slide with an estimated monthly financial impact to 100% Disabled Veterans. He also said that the VA is not looking to raise Veteran’s disability compensation so why are we looking to do that at the state level? At this point John Posey pulled up the 20 July 2022 ‘VA News’ email on his iPhone with the lead story being ‘Is VA Disability Compensation Increasing’ and held it up for the audience to see. Don Berry cut off the discussion saying “I am talking John” to which John Posey (admittedly frustrated and angry at this point) replied “I AM TALKING TOO” which was ignored by council President Don Berry who then displayed a slide of the proposed bill from the state of CA that shows what Veteran incentives they are considering. He stated to John Posey saying “now you said to the AVC that the state of CA was considering this issue, correct, you said that John as you argued for this issue right? And clearly this bill does not ask for that in CA”. John Posey replied that apparently he was misinformed and if the state of CA is not proposing this benefit then he stands corrected, was mistaken and will retract that statement. Don Berry then stated that he would like to see the money proposed for this legislation go to support other Veteran issues like mental health and substance abuse that will benefit more Veterans than just “one small subset” of the Veteran community. At this point Sam Sansom engaged Don Berry and said these slides “look like they are Ark DF&A talking points against the issue?” To which Don Berry replied much of the data was from DF&A. Sam Sansom then stated that we, as a state MOAA council, were woefully late and ‘behind the power curve’ as the AVC, of which we are a member organization, had already endorsed this issue months ago and if we don’t vote for this we are against the unanimous will of the AVC. Don Berry replied that he felt the issue was improperly brought to the floor for a vote at the Mar 2022 AVC meeting. Sam Sansom, shaking his head in apparent frustration, further stated that he was embarrassed that we (Ark MOAA) had not voted in favor of this long ago. Over the next few minutes there was more debate between Sam and Don. Finally Don Berry stated that “this issue will not be placed on the agenda for the 8Aug22 special legislative session, will never ‘see the light of day’ and won’t ever make it out of the revenue and taxation committee in the legislature’. To which Sam Sansom asked ‘how can you possibly know that Don?” to which Don Berry replied “because I live in that world – I’ve been involved at the capitol since 2015.” John Weidert then stated “if it doesn’t look like this will pass and it’s not worthy or a ‘silver bullet’ effort to get it passed then why should we put our name on it?” 

 MOTION by Sam Sansom, for the Ark MOAA Council of Chapters to endorse the AVC’s support of the 100% Disabled Veteran Sales Tax Exemption Issue, 2nd by John Posey. 

Don Berry stated that he wanted a role-call vote on this issue and polled the members with the voice-vote tally as follows:
    AR01 (Central Ark Chapter, vote cast by Don Berry) – NO
    AR04 (Hot Springs Village Chapter, vote cast by John Weidert) – NO
    AR05 (Northwest Ark Chapter, vote cast by Sam Sansom) – YES
    AR06 (Southeast Ark Chapter, vote cast by James House) – NO
    AR08 (Bella Vista Chapter) – Absent

    AR09 (North Ark Chapter, vote cast by Frank Dell) – YES
    AR10 (Northeast Ark Chapter, vote cast by Keith Blackman) – NO



    AR11 (River Valley Chapter, vote cast by Mike Benefield) – ABSTAIN (will take the issue back to his chapter membership)

    AR12 (Gen WM O. Darby Chapter, vote cast by John Posey) – YES

MOTION FAILED 4 to 3 with one abstaining
John Posey then stated that he “would be resigning his position as Secretary for the Ark Council for MOAA Chapters effective after the Oct 2022 meeting”. Don Berry said he would “no longer participate in the AVC; will pursue his lobbying efforts through other organizations and that with its current direction the AVC has become a non-factor and will not carry any value going forward”.  
ISSUES/INITIATIVES FROM THE FLOOR: Don Berry.
Don Berry then asked if there were any issues from the floor? Mike Benefield asked all to pray for Bill Eaton’s wife who had a fall and was in pain. 

NEXT MEETING: Sat, 22 October 2022, 11AM here at Mike’s Place in Conway.
ADJOURN:
MOTION to adjourn by Harv Shelton, 2nd by Frank Dell, MEETING ADJOURNED.
BENEDICTION: Sam Sansom led the benediction
Point of Contact for these minutes is the undersigned at (479) 650-5663 or jposey10@cox.net.
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Lieutenant Colonel (Retired)
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